NORTH HINKSEY PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF THE PARISH COUNCIL HELD ON THURSDAY 22nd JANUARY 2015, AT 8.00PM, IN THE SEACOURT HALL, BOTLEY.

Present:
                The Chairman of the Parish Council Councillor A. Pritchard, Councillors E. Batts, 
                             R. Carr, Mrs. V. Carr, Mrs. A. Dykes, Mrs. J. Hammett, A. Hardiman, D. Kay  
                             Ms. A. MacKeith and Mrs. E. Smith.
                                                         
Others Present:    County Councillor Mrs. J. Godden, 3 members of the public and A. J. Stone (Parish Clerk).

The Chairman announced that the meeting would be audio recorded and asked anyone recording the meeting to comply with the Parish Council’s guidelines.  

14/112  
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies were received from Councillors Mrs. P. Allen and District Councillor Mrs. D. Hallett.  
14/113   
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST
                   There were no declarations of interest.

14/114       APPROVAL OF THE MINUTES OF:

          i)a. The SPECIAL PARISH COUNCIL MEETING, held on WEDNESDAY 10th DECEMBER  
          2014, were AGREED as an accurate record and signed by the Chairman of the Parish   
          Council. 

          i)b. The PARISH COUNCIL MEETING, held on THURSDAY 18th DECEMBER 2014, were 
          AGREED as an accurate record and signed by the Chairman of the Parish Council. 

                        ii).   The minutes of the PLANNING COMMITTEE MEETING held on THURSDAY 11th 
                         DECEMBER 2014, were AGREED as an accurate record and signed by the Chairman of the 
                         Parish Council. 

 14/116       URGENT BUSINESS APPROVED BY THE CHAIRMAN OF THE PARISH COUNCIL
                  There was no Urgent Business.

 14/117       MATTERS RAISED BY MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC  
                   There were no matters raised by members of the public.

 14/118      QUESTIONS RAISED BY COUNCILLORS
                  There were no questions raised by councillors.

 14/105      CLERK’S REPORT
                  Councillors NOTED that: -
                  1).   Playing Fields
                         Scheduled Playing Field Safety Checks – Update
                         Martin Dowie had reported that the play equipment was in working order.      
                  2).   Courses/Meetings/Consultation Documents, Advice and Correspondence – Details 
                         for Councillors Information
                         Councillors NOTED that the Council had received the following details/sent the   
                         following, 
                         a).  VWHDC Draft Local Plan to 2031 – The Parish Clerk had forwarded the council’s 
                               comment to the VWHDC, who in turn would forward them to the Planning 
                               Inspectorate. 

                          b).  Neighbourhood Plan – The Parish Council had received an acknowledgement of its 
                               letter requesting that the Vale agreed to designate North Hinksey Parish as the area of 
                               the proposed Neighbourhood Plan  
                         c).  Parish Precept 2015/2016.  The Parish Clerk had informed the VWHDC of the Parish 
                               Precept requirement of £75,200, which was the same as the current year.




                         d). Parish Elections May 2015 – Count Arrangements – The Parish Clerk had informed the
                               VWHDC that because of the significant costs involved in holding the count in the 
                               Seacourt Hall, the Parish Council were happy for the count to be held with other 
                               parishes at the Vale’s Leisure Centre, Abingdon.
                         e).  IIA’s Interim Audit 2014/2015 – The Parish Clerk had provided the IIA with the 
                               information and documentation he required to undertake his in-year audit.
                         f).  Allotment Rent Invoices Jan-Dec 2015 – These had been sent to all allotment holders. 
14/120      COUNCIL MOTIONS     
                  Councillors’ Attendance at Council Meetings

                  Councillor E. Batts proposed and Councillor A. Hardiman seconded the following motion to 
                  council.

                  ‘Until recently it was custom and practice to publish the attendance record of individual 
                  Councillors over the previous twelve months at full council meetings in the Annual Parish 
                  Newsletter that is circulated to residents each year.  

                   Council agrees to reintroduce this record of attendance in the forthcoming parish newsletter 
                  thus allowing residents to be informed of their elected representatives’ attendance over the
                   year’.  
                  Following a brief debate councillors voted UNANIMOUSLY to SUPPORT the motion. 
14/121
COUNCIL MATTERS
                     1).   Annual Parish Newsletter - 2015

                            The Parish Clerk reminded councillors that they had agreed at the Parish Council meeting 
                            held on 24th July 2014, that the Councillors had agreed a format for the newsletter.  
                            Councillors now had to finalise those arrangements and agree the content of the newsletter
                            including councillors’ names, contact details and any relevant photographs.
                            It was AGREED that Councillors A. Pritchard and D. Kay would be responsible for 
                            compiling the draft newsletter following receipt of each Chairmens’ report and then 
                            circulate the draft to councillors for comment.  It was AGREED that a special meeting to 
                            consider the draft report would be arranged in the Seacourt Hall on Thursday 5th February 
                            2015 at 7.30pm and that the closing date for the receipt of the leisure questionnaires would 
                            be 31st March 2015.
                            Action:  The Parish Clerk to provide Councillors Kay and Pritchard with councillor 
                            attendance records for PC meetings and to all councillors details of the circulation 
                            schedule and the relevant minute from the 24th July meeting.    
                     2).   Elections – May 2015 – ‘Purdah’ Arrangements

                            The Parish Clerk reported that he had been unable to speak with the Vale’s Returning
                            Officer about any restrictions that apply to the Parish Council elections/election material, in 
                            particular any restrictions regarding Doric’s appeal to the Planning Inspectorate against 
                            the Vale’s refusal to grant planning approval for the proposed West Way Re-Development 
                            scheme.  The Parish Clerk understood that local District Councillors had been told by the 
                            Returning Officer that they must not make any reference to the appeal in their election 
                            literature for the May 2015 elections and it needed to be clarified whether this restriction 
                            also applied to prospective parish council candidates. 
                             Action:  The Parish Clerk to continue to try and contact the Returning Officer and send 
                            details to each councillor on the PURDAH period and a copy of The Electoral 
                            Commission’s handout on Parish Council Elections – Guidance for Candidates – The 
                            Campaign.  
                     3).   Leisure Questionnaire
                            At the recent R & A Committee the following statement, proposed by the 
                            Chairman Councillor Mrs. J. Hammett was APPROVED.  The committee asked that the 
                            statement was relayed to this meeting and that councillors INDICATED their SUPPORT 
                            and AGREED to abide by its content.  
                            'Any attempt by a political party, pressure group, individual or Councillor to interfere with 
                            or try to influence, through social media or any other means the Parish Council's Leisure 
                            questionnaire will be considered to have compromised the consultation process'. 

                            Councillor Mrs. J. Hammett explained the background to the request and that it was needed 
                            to stop some councillors from using social media to influence how people voted.
                            Councillor D. Kay explained the proposal agreed by the committee was intended to 
                            discourage organisations etc. from trying to influence voting patterns as it was important 
                            to get independent views on what parishioners wanted.  
                            Councillor Ms A. MacKeith believed the Parish Council should refrain from trying to stop
                            parishioners from expressing their views, especially in relation to a Skatepark.  Councillor 
                            Mrs. V. Carr felt this was not the case as the Leisure Questionnaire was about leisure in the 
                            widest sense, not about particular single issues.  
                            Councillors UNANIMOUSLY AGREED that the word ‘individual’ be deleted from 
                            the proposed wording. 
                            Councillors then considered the revised wording which now read 'Any attempt by a 
                            political party, pressure group, or Councillor to interfere with or try to influence, through 
                            social media or any other means the Parish Council's Leisure questionnaire will be 
                            considered to have compromised the consultation process'. 
                            A named vote followed and 4 councillors (R. Carr, Mrs. V. Carr, Mrs. J. Hammett 
                            and A. Pritchard) voted to SUPPORT the proposal, 3 councillors (D. Kay, 
                            Ms. A MacKeith and Mrs. E. Smith) voted AGAINST and 3 councillors (E. Batts, 
                            Mrs. A. Dykes and A. Hardiman) abstained from voting.
                            The proposal was therefore AGREED.
                     4).   Neighbourhood Plan – Update

                            The Chairman, Councillor A. Pritchard reported that once the consultation process starts 
                            there would be a period of 6 weeks for the public to comment on the proposals which 
                            would then lead to the VWHDC considering the request.  Parish and District Councillor E. 
                            Batts briefly explained the process the VWHDC would follow and that the request had to 
                            be signed off by their Cabinet.  He would try and find out when this was, as the PURDAH 
                            rules would come into play 6 weeks before the May 2015 elections. 
                            Councillor A. Pritchard confirmed that the NHNP Steering Group should get together to 
                            start clarifying the local responses received and think about the composition of the working 
                            groups.    
                     5).   Ox-Clean Spring Clean
                            Councillor Mrs. V. Carr reported that there would be an Ox-Clean Spring Clean held at the 

                            Local playing fields organised by the NHCV’s at 1.30pm on Saturday 7th March 2015 and 
                            all councillors were welcome to take part.   Councillor Ms. A. MacKeith stated that there 
                            would be another group clearing up the Seacourt Nature Reserve and asked for volunteers 
                            who would be  prepared to help her clean up the area near the cycle path running from the 
                            Botley Road to the Botley roundabout (A420).  Councillor Ms. A. MacKeith was reminded 
                            of the need to comply with safety requirements if attempting to remove litter from near to 
                            the A34/A420 roads.
                     6).   Local Highways and Litter Issues
                   The following issues were raised.
                   The State of the Shopping Centre.  
                   District and Parish Councillor E. Batts informed the meeting that the VWHDC were aware of 
                   the problem and had identified that much of the rubbish came from Cafe Aloha and the 
                   VWHDC had spoken with them to ask they kept it under control.
                   Lighting in Car Park
                   The Vale was aware of the problem, which required for the wiring to be replaced.
                   Water Running Down Cumnor Hill and Hurst Rise Road 

                   Councillor Mrs. J. Hammett was concerned as the water on Cumnor Hill was freezing and there 
                   was also a water course running down Hurst Rise Road.  
                   County Councillor Mrs. J. Godden explained that the problems were from underground streams 
                   and as a result there was little the highways authority could do.
            7).   Brief Quarterly Reports from Chairs of Other Committees (Progress/Issues of Interest) 
                    i).   PLANNING COMMITTEE

                           The Chairman, Councillor A. Pritchard reported that the committee had been especially 
                           busy considering a number of contentious planning applications and he was pleased that 
                           the VWHDC had decided to reject other contentious local applications.

                   ii).   ALLOTMENTS COMMITTEE, INCLUDING NORTH HINKSEY NATURE RESERVE 
                           AND COMMUNITY ORCHARD   
                           The Chairman, Councillor Ms. A. MacKeith reported on the annual Allotment Holders 
                           meeting held on 17th January 2015 including an agreed proposal that the Oxfordshire 
                           Beekeepers have up to 6 hives on the vacant clay bound plot.                                                   
                  iii).   FINANCE & GENERAL PURPOSES COMMITTEE 
                           Nothing further to report.
                  iv).   RECREATION AND AMENITIES COMMITTEE
                           The Chairman, Councillor Mrs. J. Hammett informed the meeting that a number of trees 
                           were down in the copse and would be meeting the tree surgeon to discuss their 
                           removal.  The NHCV’s were undertaking ongoing works. 
                   v).   REMEMBRANCE DAY COMMITTEE  
                           Councillor E. Batts informed the meeting that the suggested Speaker for the 2015 service 
                           had died. 
                           The Chairman, Councillor Mrs. V. Carr would consider who else could be approached.                       
                   Other Connected Organisations   
                  vi).   LOUIE MEMORIAL PAVILION MANAGEMENT TRUST 
                           The Parish Clerk reported that he had arranged for an electrician to inspect the emergency 
                           and external lighting at the pavilion and would be acting on the electrician’s findings.  
                 vii).   SEACOURT HALL MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE
                           Councillor Mrs. A. Dykes reported that an unknown person had put an incorrect notice 
                           in the Oxford Mail advertising an open meeting of the Seacourt Hall Management 
                           Committee with incorrect agenda items.  Councillor Mrs. Dykes confirmed that the 
                           meeting was a closed meeting with different agenda items.  
                viii).   BOTLEY TRAFFIC ADVISORY COMMITTEE
                           Nothing further to report.  
                  ix).   NEIGHBOURHOOD ACTION GROUP (NAG)     
                                 Nothing further to report as the group had still not arranged a meeting.
 14/122       ACCOUNTS FOR PAYMENT
Councillors CONFIRMED the following payments.
Ch. No.
Payee

      Expenditure
                              
               Amount  
102452
M. T. Dowie
      P/T Caretaker Fees – January 2015 

            £    245.00

                      102453
A. J. Stone

      Net Salary January 2015+ 50% Broadband
            £ 1,463.42
   102454
S J Treloar

      Development/Design Consultancy Fees – New         £  2,394.00

                                                                           Community Hall (Sept/Oct 2014) 

     102455
A. H. Services
      Electrical/ Emergency Lighting Checks and   
                                                      Reports at LM Pavilion                                               £    234.00
102456   Botley W.I.

      Hire of hall for Allotment Holders Meeting 17/1/15  £      24.00



                                                                       TOTAL                   £ 4,360.42


14/123      REPORTS FROM COUNTY AND DISTRICT COUNCILLORS
                  County Councillor Mrs. J. Godden 
                  Reported that the repairs to the A420 embankment due to take place in April 2015 would now 
                  last for 6 weeks instead of the originally reported 8 weeks period.  It would appear that there 
                  was no hope for a hydrology report in the near future for the Persimmon development at 
                  Tilbury Lane.  The LPT4 local transport strategy was being debated by the County Council 
                  Cabinet on next Tuesday and would then be put out to consultation.  There were elements 
                  within the report that related to North Hinksey and the Parish Council might want to consider 
                  them at its next meeting. 
                  District Councillors
                  District Councillor E. Batts
                  Reported that following the recent fire at the Crowmarsh Gifford offices the planning function
                  had been seriously disrupted.  He paid tribute to the Vale’s staff and Chief Officers following 
                  the fire and how they had subsequently handled the problems.
                  Action:  The Parish Clerk to re-circulate Councillor Batts report.
                  Councillor Batts believed that it could be 2/3 years before the offices at Crowmarsh Gifford 
                  were re-built if at all, as there might be other site options on the table.
                  Councillor Mrs. V. Carr mentioned that Councillor Hallett’s report mentioned that the Leader 
                  of the VWHDC was arranging a meeting with West Way Community Concern (WWCC) and 
                  wondered why the Parish Council had not been invited to the meeting.  She suggested that the 
                  Parish Council should write to the Leader of the VWHDC to ask that he arranges a meeting with 
                  the Parish Council to hear their views.  Councillor Batts accepted that the Parish Council had 
                  been invited to previous meetings along with WWCC, but had been told that WWCC had 
                  previously declined an offer of a meeting.  Councillor A. Pritchard supported the idea of 
                  writing to the Leader of the VWHDC for a meeting as the Parish Council represented all shades 
                  of opinion in the parish, not just a particular section of the parish. 
                  District Councillor Mrs. D. Hallett
                  Her report had been circulated to all councillors.

14/124      OTHER DOCUMENTS AND LETTERS RECEIVED
                  There were no further documents to report.

14/125      DATES OF FUTURE MEETINGS
                  29th January 2015

Planning Committee   (7.45pm)
                  19th February 2015

F & GP Committee  (7.00pm)
                  19th February 2015

Planning Committee    (7.45pm)
                  26th February 2015

Council    (8.00pm)
                    5th March 2015

Planning Committee    (7.45pm) 
                  12th March 2015

Annual Parish Meeting    (7.30pm)
                  19th March 2015

Planning Committee    (7.45pm)
                  26th March 2015

Council    (8.00pm)                  

                  The meeting closed at 9.25pm

